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At any conference or gathering which involves the participation of 
teachers, academics and educational administrators discussion centres 
on the differences between practitioners and theorists in conducting 
research.  The arguments tend to fall into two rather traditional and 
predictable camps.  Those involved in the management of the system 
argue that educational research conducted by academics lacks a 
connection with "real world issues" and is not suitable for practical 
application because it is either not quick enough or does not deliver 
what the system managers feel they need.  At the other extreme 
academics express frustration that research conducted within the 
bureaucratic paradigm lacks rigour, adopts doubtful frames of reference 
and tends to run the risk of legitimating managerial imperatives rather 
than the quest for knowledge and enlightenment.  The challenge for 
academics to align their research with the needs of government, system 
managers and policy makers has been commented upon periodically by 
Walker (1992), Poole (1992), and Rowe (1991) who have urged a more 
pragmatic focus to educational research if it is to retain relevance.  
The general tenor of this argument which has achieved the status of 
orthodoxy in the post Dawkins era could be summarised in O'Connor's 
advice to academics, that research should:

* inform policy and practice.
* be evaluative and descriptive
* be comprehensive 
* address the value for money issue of quality assurance by
identifying the significant 
differentiating it from the interesting.
* be accessible.
* be now. (O' Connor 1994 p 81)

These criteria are at a superficial reading hard to take exception to 
and more particularly in the case of accessibility, comprehensiveness 
and relevance to current debate, plainly sensible.  Such research does 
not however emerge separate from social, economic and political 



struggles and debates.  As suggested by Pusey (1991) and Yeatman (1987) 
in the context of corporate managerialism, economic rationalism and the 
era of system and workplace restructuring, the agendas for reform, and 
by implication those assigned to research, are constructed with a 
dominant economic and instrumental paradigm.  According to these 
critics, issues of significance outside the objectives associated with 
corporate goals of efficiency and productivity will either be relegated 
to a peripheral status or interpreted as non questions and dismissed 
entirely.    

The complexity of research in education is also problematic in the 
context of the related emergence of reforms in schools which have 
stressed the decentralisation of systems, devolution of management and 

the adoption of corporate styles of management.  According to Smyth 
(1993) such reforms which emphasise enhanced choice, participation and 
value notions of empowerment have in fact paradoxically entrenched 
centralised control and reduced local decision making to what Ball 
(1993) terms the management of decline.

Challenges arise for researchers in merging the type of needs of the 
"system" expressed by O'Connor with the needs for research to address 
the need for a critical and emancipatory practice in research which 
values the multiple realities and values of participants.  In the 
context of this dilemma, it should be stressed that such a research 
focus should not adopt a static and passive conceptualisation of change 
but seek to utilise research to sustain a culture of innovation and 
change.  For the researcher dilemmas exist in the negotiation of 
meaning, of preserving an ethical position which does not purely 
legitimate disempowering systemic imperatives, and coincidentally to 
sustain a meaningful presence in the bureaucratic cockpit which 
actually facilitates processes of owned change as opposed to notions of 
instrumental change. 

This paper seeks to report on progress in achieving a balanced, 
collaborative approach to research and identifies issues which have 
emerged in the development and delivery of a postgraduate course in 
educational administration in which students, teachers and 
administrators conduct their own workplace research projects1. 

EDUCATING ADMINISTRATORS IN THE CONTEXT OF CHANGE.

This paper describes the development of a postgraduate research unit in 
educational administration at James Cook University North Queensland.  
The course, part of a master of education degree program, was 
negotiated in a period of rapid change and reform in Queensland's 
education system when the emphasis on improving the management skills 
of school principals to cope with expanded responsibilities was 
interpreted as a critical imperative.  To accommodate the projected 



need for principals to operate more sophisticated financial systems and 
develop planning and entrepreneurial skills in a devolved environment, 
units in management, auditing and public system finance and accounting 
were offered.  In addition, a core unit in school administration was 
developed.  This had a critical focus on leadership, notions of 
organisation and schools as sites of labour in the context of a 
changing economy. 

The unit described in this paper School Administration Practicum, was 
designed to facilitate the grounding of the theoretical content of 
school administration through the application of a small scale action 
research project.

The course was constructed in the context of international, national 
and state trends aimed at system renewal and reform via the improved 
management of education systems.  By the dismantling of bureaucracy and 
the decentralisation of the operating focus to schools, school based 
management created an expectation that system improvement would be 
dependent on a more vigorous and entrepreneurial leadership.  This 
would improve management skills and the adoption of mechanisms to 
establish planning and monitor progress.  Consistent with reforms in 
the public sector in the era of the 1980s and 1990s the rhetoric of 
reform constructed schooling as a corporate activity with 
accountability and responsibility emphasising managerial and efficiency 
objectives (Considine, 1988).

With the election of the Goss Labor Government in Queensland in 1989, 

The Queensland system, previously an authoritarian and highly 
centralised department embarked on the generic reform agenda of 
decentralisation and devolution.  Importantly, the Queensland reforms 
emphasised social justice equity and were established as a 
philosophical underpinning of the reform movement.  Unlike other states 
in Australia, notably NSW, where the Scott report described equity and 
access as unsustainable operating principles, the Queensland reforms, 
in the wake of the divisive Bjelke-Petersen era, rationalised the 
reforms as a mechanism for promoting inclusion, participation and equal 
opportunities in a range of system functions.  The articulation of 
reform in the Queensland context was expressed in the document Focus on 
Schools  where the devolutionary agenda was detailed as well as other 
proposals for management in a collaborative context within school 
communities.

The tensions, contradictions and incompatibility between the adoption 
of these two elements of the reform agenda, notably the exclusive and 
rationalist features of corporate managerialism and the departmental 
quest for social justice principles, became an enduring backdrop and 
theme in the work of students of the Masters of Educational 
Administration course at James Cook University.



STUDENTS IN EDUCATIONAL ADMINISTRATION: THE LEADERS OR THE LED?

Contrary to the objective of skilling Principals for changing 
organisational demands the majority of students were either teachers or 
teachers one-level-below a promotional position.  The course attracted 
comparatively few current principals with participating principals 
citing the intensified nature of their work in the context of the 
reform structure as an impediment to participation. 

Participants enrolled in the course both as a preparation for a 
promotional position and an important primer for the recruitment 
process, although the possession of a qualification for promotion is 
not established as a criteria in Queensland.  Students identified the 
value of such professional development as important in understanding 
"what's going on" and deciphering the discourse of management.  The 
gender balance of initial enrolments was 70% female, a figure which 
replicates the level of women in teaching positions in the state system 
but is inversely proportional to the number of women in principals' 
positions.  

RESEARCH TECHNIQUES AND METHODOLOGY AS A FOCUS FOR CHANGE

This unit evolved as a metaphoric bridge between the tensions 
associated with the era of managerialism in the administrative 
processes of schools, and the need for inclusive practices which act to 
enhance social justice initiatives.  In developing strategies for 
conducting research tasks the students were encouraged to conduct 
research in their workplaces using critical research theory.  The unit 
presented a challenge in how to redefine educational administration 
research in a way that challenged the functionalist, reductionist 
approaches typical of traditional educational administrative research.  
In such a climate of ambiguous reform, a broader and more diverse 
definition of research, which included a commitment to inclusivity and 
empowerment of the participants, was required to support the culture of 
change.  

Such a learning strategy involves a range of research methods and 
theories which are practitioner driven and which recognise the 
diversity of human experience and multiple interpretations of that 
experience.  Thus, research which is divorced from social and political 

struggles was challenged.  Students, who were in the main 
administrators, were expected to make the needs and aspirations of the 
participants central to their practice of research. In this way it was 
hoped that the unit would facilitate a process where administrators 
would transfer the participatory experience of research to their 
everyday practice. It was intended that the unit would act as a 
"circuit breaker" for "kicking the habit" of authoritarian "top down" 



models of administration research. 

Using Lather's (1986) analysis of critical theory, the unit attempted 
to challenge the taken for granted assumption about research being an 
objective "value free" exercise in obtaining organisational efficiency. 
 The conservative and passive constructions of traditional systems 
research were challenged and participants were encouraged to review and 
reconceptualise their own workplace situations through the research 
process.  The School Administration Practicum  was intended to promote 
a research practice which is described by Lather (1986) as:

. . . require[ing] an empirical stance which is open ended, dialogical 
reciprocal, grounded in respect for human capacity, and yet profoundly 
sceptical of appearances and "commonsense."  Such an empirical stance 
is, furthermore, rooted in a commitment to the long term broad based 
ideological struggle to transform structural inequalities.  (Lather, 
1986, p. 269)

Together with a focus on the participant that met their needs, aims and 
desires, the researcher engaged the participants in a dialogue for 
social improvement.  This is particularly important in the Queensland 
context of social justice and inclusion because administrative 
practice, outside the purposive rational objectives of efficiency, 
become sidelined or silenced (Yeatman 1987, Kell 1993).  During this 
dialogue the students examine the contradictions of educational 
administration which dispossess and disempower people, be they 
administrators or teachers.  

For many administrators such an approach is seen as "soft" research, 
lacking the credibility to provide valid and practical answers.  
Challenges to the notion of validity in research are intimately 
connected with issues surrounding whose knowledge is valued, who is the 
controller and who is controlled.  In rationalist, deductive studies, 
validity requires stringent controls on meeting the hypothetical 
assumptions surrounding the research, whereas this approach lays itself 
open to reinterpretation and contestation by the participants.  It 
enables a process of self sustaining critical analysis by participants. 
 Importantly, participative research has the potential to reframe and 
reorient issues towards broader interpretations of the research 
question rather than the imperatives of an exclusive audience.  
Ironically in administration, an area dominated by its maleness, the 
contribution of critical feminist research methodology has great 
potential for administrators striving for emancipatory processes. 

While feminist research places the issues and the experience of women 
at the heart of research practice the students in this class were asked 
to place the interests of the participants (teachers or those involved 
in the project) at the heart of their research.  In feminist research 
women are viewed as the disempowered in patriarchal society, and 
particularly in educational administrative contexts, and so to place 



them at the heart of the research brings them from the margins to the 
centre.  While many of the students did not have women as the focus of 
their research they were encouraged to read feminist literature on 
research theory and methodology so that they could understand this 
concept.  What they could learn from this approach was to place the 

participants  needs, aims and experience at the centre of the research 
question (Harding, 1987).  Importantly, the tools of deconstruction and 
critical analysis of patriachy were able to be applied to the 
educational contexts in which the students were conducting their 
research.    

While the students worked on the projects by themselves, except for two 
women who did a joint project, they were encouraged to share their 
papers with one another for criticism, constructive comment and 
editing.  This process was foreign to most whose experience was with 
the competitive model of administration and tertiary study which 
fetishises individuality and singular achievement.  Sharing papers, 
incorporating the views of participants were unsettling because 
students were not used to peer review.

WORKING WITH THE SYSTEM

The challenge for researchers to develop research activities which are 
relevant, practical and timely in facilitating system improvement was 
taken up in this course. Before the researchers chose their topics, 
consultations with the Regional Office of the Education Department were 
held to determine this year's priorities for investigation/research and 
to see if students could integrate their work with regional office 
interests.  Whilst there was limited opportunity for small scale 
research to be utilised at the systems level, the interest areas 
mirrored the organisational priorities of the Department of Education. 

Table 1

Research projects undertaken

___________________________________________________________

1.  How do Advanced Skills Teachers (AST's) perceive their role in 
schools?
2.  Do Governesses have a case to be counted as teachers?
3.  What involves distant education parents in the education of their 
children?
4.  How can staff make p-7 numeracy testing in the School Enhancement 
Project relevant?
5.  Do Catholic Schools produce young Catholics: The students speak.
6.  What are the issues for educational administrators in integrating 
students with special needs into the mainstream?



7.  The teaching principal in a one teacher school: An autoethnography 
of private concerns which are public issues.
8.  Role construction of Vanuatu principals
9.  Perspectives of national development in Tuvalu: What's missing in 
educational reform programs?
10.  Applications of Taylorism to the role of Advanced Skills Teachers.
11.  Decision making in participatory programs: CARE
12.  Gender issues in manual arts programs.
13.  Super secretary or Manager?: Gendered perceptions of the 
registrar's role.
14.  Participatory problem solving for Heads of Departments.
15.  Participation in budget formulation.
16.  The experience of female principals in small rural schools.

___________________________________________________________

At one level, researchers were able to link into the Department's 
priority areas which included a review of registrars, advanced skills 

teachers, and the inclusion of students with disabilities. The 
similarity of research choices with the systems research imperatives 
suggest that the binary constructions of interest in terms of centre 
and periphery are perhaps not so polarised as critics of educational 
bureaucracies argue.

At another level, choosing a topic from systems priorities presented an 
enormous challenge to provide a different perspective from the one 
taken by the Department and, at the same time, to remain faithful to 
the commitment that the perspectives of the participants be at the 
heart of the research.  The conflicts and ambiguities between the 
managerial agenda and social justice became highlighted starkly in the 
process of framing the research.  Some participants wanted to pursue 
issues of how to make existing policy work by questioning relevant 
teachers about the problems of implementation.  This was a good example 
of a top down approach incorporating the perspective of participants.  
But, it was discovered that some system "problems" were not problems as 
other "issues" were identified by the participants as more crucial to 
their working lives.  

WHOSE SIDE ARE YOU ON !!! ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The development of workplace research was not unproblematic in terms of 
"insider" research.  Students found the concept of workplace "insider" 
research unsettling in two areas.  Firstly, notions of validity and 
objectivity were interpreted as corrupting influences in potential 
projects.  The main questions were, "how can I be objective and what 
use will small scale research be?"  The first question, "how can I be 
objective?" stems from a notion that research is "objective," and that 



no one has interests or claims on "truth."  The course presenters took 
the view that all research is political and that by listening to the 
voices/subjectivities of the participants they were moving the power of 
interpretation from the system to the participants in the system.  The 
second question, "what use will small scale research be?" presents the 
problem of generalisation from a specific case, or cases, to the wider 
population.  Students struggled with the issue of relevance of their 
small scale project to the Department.  It was pointed out that while 
case studies generally do not generate theory they do have the power to 
destroy it, or at least, to challenge it.  As well, they were told to 
look on these projects as pilot projects, fodder for further research.  
Case studies can also provide more comprehensive understanding of 
issues especially those which aim for a more wholistic awareness.

Secondly, ethical considerations were paramount in terms of the 
perspective of the students who were concerned that findings contrary 
to the corporate ethos may expose the participants to systemic 
retribution.  While confidentiality and anonymity were promised it was 
not clear how this would in fact be achieved when everyone in the 
school knew who was involved.  Students struggled with reporting data 
which was not "in-line" with official policy or could be seen as 
critical of the administration.  There seemed to be two ways in dealing 
with this.  One was to write one report for the course and another, 
relaying just the findings, without the "thick descriptions" to the 
administration of the school who had permitted the research to take 
place.  Some students were in fact, only permitted to proceed with 
their research if they promised not to publish it.  The second way was 
to negotiate limits before the project got under way.  But, as was 
expected, the issues that arose in the course of the research could not 
always be predicted by the researcher.  The problems of "insider 
research" seemed exacerbated by the fact that all the research projects 
took place within the one regional division of the Department of 
Education.  

Ethics is not something that you can forget once you satisfy the 
demands of human subjects review boards and other gatekeepers of 
research conduct. . . . Rather, ethical considerations are inseparable 
from your everyday interactions with your others and with your data.  
(Glesne & Peshkin, 1992, p. 109) 

One of the most challenging aspects of the research process was 
engaging the participants in ownership of the research.  The usual 
ethical issues surrounding the "cover story" arose.  What should the 
participants be told about the research, would the participants be 
"giving answers" the researcher wanted to hear, especially when the 
researcher was a principal or in a position of power within an 
institution.  It was explained that when the researcher "asks 
questions" this is about the level of participation expected.  However, 



if the researcher engages the participants in a dialogue to explore 
issues together, this problem tends to dissipate because no one is the 
expert.  The power plays usually acted out in a research situation are 
minimalised.   The issues of insider and outsider research were often 
reviewed at the monthly meetings. 

Students had difficulty with the notion of validity in the context of 
insider research as they were convinced that research is meant to be 
"value-free" and the acknowledgment that research might actually favour 
a particular standpoint over another was difficult for them to 
appreciate, initially.  In a sense this perception also represented a 
subordinated view of any contribution practitioners may develop.

FROM PARTICIPATIVE RESEARCH TO PARTICIPATIVE PRACTICE.

The course structure was designed to facilitate both processes for 
reflection and an awareness that research practice using a 
participatory focus, can be useful in everyday administrative practice. 
 The three phases in the development of the project attempted to 
develop this focus.  

The first was to develop a framework to investigate the topic and the 
theoretical concepts behind the issue under investigation.  This is 
particularly critical in educational administration as the common frame 
of reference for educational administration research generally 
investigates issues from the perspective of controlling groups.  The 
issues become collapsed into purely technical solutions determined by a 
professional elite. 

As well as having a theoretical understanding of the educational 
administration implications of their topics students were expected to 
show why they chose a particular methodology, and to have read widely 
on the issue they were investigating.  In developing a more 
participative focus several students chose focus group methodology as 
their primary method of data gathering.  This had the advantage of 
gaining wider understandings of the issues as the participants bounced 
ideas off one another and were able to generate ideas for change in 
practice from what they were hearing from one another.

The focus of the second phase was on the implementation of the project, 
ethical issues involved in obtaining permissions and access as well as 
how they brought the participants into full participation in the 
project.  Students were expected to show how they met the five criteria 
for critical praxis according to Lather (1986), 
1) that the research responded to the needs, aims and desires of the 
participants; 
2) that the research guided a process of educative dialogue for social 

improvement; 3) that the research examined the contradictions which 



dispossess and disempowers people; 4) that the research challenged the 
notion of validity, meaning that the processes used resulted in 
findings which represented the "truth" about a situation; and 5) that 
the research enabled a process of self sustaining critical analysis by 
participants.  

In a sense this defined a different sense of "truth" from the corporate 
regime of "truth" and, as mentioned earlier, caused an amount of angst 
for administrators who may have not been used to "letting go".  Others 
found such an experience enlightening and surprising and in the process 
had their own identity reinterpreted by remarks such as "boy haven't 
you changed" when adopting more participatory approaches.  The one 
common theme to emerge was that students found the transition from 
"researcher driven" practice to "participant driven" practice 
difficult.  The absence of a hypothesis became particularly 
discomforting for those from a technological, scientific and 
mathematical background.  Nevertheless the scope of research topics was 
challenging with research into the gender bias of technology subjects, 
the internal politics of budget committees, the construction of self 
and knowledge in administrative restructuring, etc. 

In the third phase students were expected to make links between the 
data they obtained from their research projects and the theoretical 
framework they adopted.  Students were asked to examine deeply the 
relationships between data and theory especially the relationships 
between social and political action.  This meant that the researchers, 
in their reflections on the project, were asked to confront how their 
administrative practice was doing three things. 

Firstly, how they were challenged to adopt traditional a different 
model to reform and change than the technical and elite approach which 
has characterised managerialism. Secondly, and related to the first 
point, is the extent to which the participants had a sense of ownership 
over institutional change and administrative practices.  In this way 
students are asked to critically examine the levels of participation.  
The third question relates very much to the dilemma that this paper 
commenced with, that of the needs for research that informs and drives 
the system imperatives and that which encourages a sense of ownership, 
inclusion and participation.
 
TOWARDS A RESEARCH PRACTICE TO SUSTAIN CHANGE 

There are some very valuable observations from this course which can 
resolve some of the tensions and dilemmas which the introduction of 
this paper described.  The research projects demonstrated no reluctance 
by participants to sustain a culture of innovation and change.  Their 
selection conformed to the corporate imperatives directly.  Rather, the 
emphasis that students and their participants demonstrated was a 
determination towards system improvement which sustained change through 
a process of inclusion and ownership.  They and their subjects selected 



frames and orientations, interpretations and analysis which reflected a 
bottom-up grounded approach to global issues.  Importantly these 
perspectives offered opportunities and windows on the real experience 
of school administration which was quite different from orthodox 
research perspectives.  For example, jobs and programs were analysed in 
a research practice which was able to examine and illuminate the 
experience of participants critically rather that operate around taken 
for granted assumptions based on documents and papers. 

For teachers of research, accused of lacking a practical orientation to 
their teaching, delivering the course at the workplace of the students 

enable us to form perspectives of the students work which was 
immediate, grounded in the day to realities of work, and gave us an 
authentic picture of the workplace.  Courses that are only delivered at 
the university are often seen as distant, lacking contact with the 
daily lives of students.  Whereas, this form of delivery enabled the 
students to show us, the tutors, the immediacy of the situations they 
are surrounded by, bringing us into the climate in which they work.  
The students attended only two sessions at the university, the rest 
were held at workplace locations in the region.

For policy makers and bureaucrats, assailed by accusations that reform 
is disconnected from the experience of teachers this style of research 
to inform administrative practice has positive impacts.  The advantages 
are two fold.  Research on a small scale is manageable and direct.  It 
has greater possibilities for meeting deadlines.  As an exercise in 
sustaining a culture of change in schools the message is clear, that 
change will only bite if there is a sense of ownership, and, just as 
important, if notions of difference and contestation are recognised.  
Change will only be owned and nurtured if it incorporates and values 
difference.  Researchers therefore test out ideas in their own settings 
to improve their own practice and to, maybe, change common 
understandings of such practice utilising different perspectives.  The 
task of identifying and articulating interdependencies and 
contradictions existing in any site provides the basis for action so 
that those working in that site might benefit from changed practice.  
Such a process develops a long term commitment from more than just a 
management cockpit to actually changing practice. 

The course School Administrative Practicum at James Cook University has 
to an extent identified this in the early stages of the course.  There 
are some answers to the policy maker and practitioner dilemma in this 
process, that the value of small scale action research has the 
potential to reform and revive a participatory administrative practice. 
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